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Abstract
Minijobs, a special form of part-time employment, have developed into an estab-
lished form of employment on the German labour market since the 1990s. They
are heavily criticised for their potential labour market effects, their impact on em-
ployees’ social security and their bad working conditions. Due to the multiple risks,
minijobs are often considered as prime examples of low-quality jobs. However, to
date there has been hardly any research dealing with the subjective perception of the
work situation of minijobbers, resulting in a minijob debate without minijobbers’
views. This article examines the perceived job quality in minijobs. Based on a quan-
titative survey, different dimensions of work in minijobs are being analysed, concen-
trating on the relationship between desired and experienced work situations. More-
over, the global job satisfaction of minijobbers and its predictors are investigated.
The analysis shows that minijobs are evaluated positively regarding many intrinsic,
social and health-related aspects of work and that the overall job evaluation is
significantly correlated to the perceived job quality. The study underlines the need
for multidimensional and subjective approaches to job quality as well as a nuanced
critique of minijobs which has to differentiate between the institutional regulation,
the working conditions and employees’ subjective perception.

Keywords: minijobs, marginal part-time employment, job quality, work values, job satisfaction
(JEL: J28,J42,J81)

Introduction
Current debates on the socio-economic situation in Germany often result in con-
trary evaluations of the status quo. On the one hand, the German economy pros-
pers, which is accompanied by a positive labour market development in the past ten
years (Weber, 2017). Germany, being ‘sick man of Europe’ at the turn of the mil-
lennium, is now considered a benchmark for successful labour market politics
(Eichhorst, 2013). On the other hand, there are critical evaluations of the socio-
economic turnaround which diagnose increased fragmentations in society (see the
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contributions in Castel & Dörre, 2009). Such positions consider the positive eco-
nomic development as a “Pyrrhic victory” (Scherschel & Booth, 2012, p. 39; own
translation), claiming that the prizes for the new prosperity are widespread insecuri-
ties on the labour market, a stabilisation of social inequality and a trend towards
social exclusion of the ‘marginalised’ (see the contributions in Marchert, 2013 and
in Bude & Staab, 2016). In this regard, critics point out that the all-time high in
employment on the German labour market has not led to a reduction of income
polarisation, the share of people at risk of poverty or the amount of low-wage em-
ployment, resulting in a society of insecurities and social decline (Nachtwey, 2016).

The core of these pessimistic diagnoses is the massive change of labour markets and
employment in the past decades (Heinze, 2011; Castel, 2000). For Germany, it is
especially the trend towards more ‘atypical’ forms of employment which has led to a
structural change of the labour market since the 1990s (Sperber & Walwei, 2017).
Atypical employment is often ascribed to more employment-related risks than the
standard employment relationship (SER), e.g. lower levels of social security, lower
wages and less participation in further educational training (Seifert, 2017). How-
ever, these risks may vary not only across different atypical forms of employment
but also across different individual employment histories and employment arrange-
ments in families and households (Böhnke et al., 2015). In addition to the gaining
importance of atypical forms of employment, it is the questionable stability of the
low-wage sector in Germany which puts the focus on the financial dimension and
the social security of employees (Kalina & Weinkopf, 2017). On top of that, many
authors observe an increased de-standardisation and lack of continuity in individual
employment histories (Dütsch & Struck, 2014). These structural changes of the
working life are accompanied by various qualitative transformations such as an in-
tensified utilisation of employees’ subjective features (Böhle, 2017) and an assumed
increase of psychosocial stress in work (Keupp & Dill, 2010; for a critical point of
view Dornes, 2016).

One form of employment which is often considered a prime example of the new
insecurities in working life are the so called ‘minijobs’ in Germany, a special form of
part-time employment. Due to their negative impact on employees’ social security
and the bad ‘objective’ working conditions, e.g. regarding pay, employment rights
and further educational training, minijobs are often criticised as precarious low-
quality jobs with multiple risks for employees. However, previous research has
mainly concentrated on the institutional regulation of minijobs, their (assumed)
labour market effects as well as surveying the structure of employees and their ‘ob-
jective’ working conditions. In contrast, there has hardly been any research dealing
with the subjective perception of the work situation of minijobbers. Such a minijob
debate without minijobbers’ views is problematic in order to have a differentiated
discussion and evaluation of this form of employment.
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To date it is unknown whether the scientific diagnosis of minijobs being bad jobs
actually corresponds to the subjective work realities of employees. This especially
holds true as occasional findings suggest that the perception of the work situation
by minijobbers may differ noticeably from their ‘objective’ working conditions, e.g.
with respect to pay (IAB, 2015). Moreover, previous research has only superficially
focussed on the work which is done in minijobs. Hence, little is known about sever-
al important dimensions of work such as intrinsic, social or health-related aspects,
although their importance for employees’ evaluation of jobs has been proven by job
quality and job satisfaction research (Bruggemann et al., 1975; Findlay et al.,
2013). These research gaps show that there is a need for more detailed approaches
to the work done in minijobs which include employees’ subjective perceptions and
evaluations of their work situation in a scientific analysis. Thus, the main research
question of this paper is: How do minijobbers perceive and evaluate the job quality
in minijobs and which factors are important predictors for the overall job evalua-
tion?

First, some additional information on the quantitative importance of minijobs, the
employee structure and the controversial evaluations of this form of employment is
provided. After that, theoretical approaches to job quality are being discussed, espe-
cially taking a closer look at the pros and cons of subjective and objective indica-
tors. The empirical analysis is based on quantitative data of 1,004 employees in
minijobs and focuses on the relationship between work values and experienced
work situations. An investigation into the global job satisfaction and its predictors
completes the analysis. Since previous research has not paid any attention to such
aspects in minijobs, many parts of the analysis are explorative in character. This ar-
ticle aims to add a multidimensional perspective to the debates on job quality in
minijobs, stress the importance of employees’ subjective perceptions and thereby
contribute to conceptual frames and empirical findings of the research on job quali-
ty in flexible forms of employment.

Minijobs – A Special Form of Employment in Germany
Minijobs are a special case in the German and – with the exception of Austria –
even the European labour market (Eichhorst et al., 2012). They are a special form
of part-time employment defined by an income limit of currently 450 Euros per
month or a temporal limit of either 3 calendar months or 70 days of labour per
year. For employees, minijobs are not subject to social insurance contribution and
do thus not offer any financial compensation, e.g. in case of illness or unemploy-
ment. Since 2013, people employed in minijobs need to make pension contribu-
tions. However, there is the option not to make these contributions (‘opt-out’)
which is what most minijobbers decide to do (Deutsche Rentenversicherung
Knappschaft-Bahn-See/Minijob-Zentrale 2016, p. 7). The consequence of the insti-
tutional regulation of minijobs is that such employment is attractive to employees
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due to the favourable gross-net-relation of the income, despite offering only a
marginal level of social security.

Quantity and Structure of Employees in Minijobs
In spite of lacking social security, minijobs have become a popular form of employ-
ment in the German labour market – especially since their legal liberalisation in the
course of the ‘Hartz reforms’ in 2003 (Bäcker, 2006; for a detailed discussion of the
reforms see Spohr, 2015). Mid 2017, 7.5 million people in Germany worked in a
minijob – two thirds exclusively and one third as a side job in addition to ‘regular’
employment (Bundesagentur für Arbeit, 2017). Since 2003, it has especially been
the number of minijobs done as side jobs which have quantitatively gained in im-
portance. Thus, the development of minijobs as a growing segment of the German
labour market primarily relates to minijobs as side jobs, while the number of exclu-
sive minijobbers has been relatively stable for many years (ibid.).

Various studies show that minijobs are characterised by a high level of employee
heterogeneity (IAB, 2015; RWI, 2016). The socio-demographic structure of em-
ployees in minijobs not only is diverse but also differs from the one of ‘regular’ em-
ployees: there are more women than men working in minijobs (approximately 60 to
40 ratio) and high proportions in very young and old employees. Moreover, mini-
jobbers tend to have lower educational and occupational levels (IAB, 2015). De-
spite the high level of heterogeneity, there are some socio-structural groups who are
over-represented in minijobs, notably pupils, students, retirees, housewives and un-
employed people (so called ‘Aufstocker’) (Körner et al., 2013). Although these
groups are not covered by official statistics, studies suggest that they account for ap-
proximately 35 to 50 % of all minijobbers (ibid. as well as RWI, 2016; IAB, 2015).
However, there is no such thing as a ‘prototypical’ minijobber. Previous research
rather underlines that minijobs are an attractive form of employment for many dif-
ferent socio-demographic groups. What many employees in minijobs have in com-
mon though is that the main and most obvious drawbacks of minijobs such as low
income and low level of social security are eased either institutionally (e.g. by social
benefits) or by family or household (e.g. income of partner, insurance claims de-
rived from the family). Also, additional income from employment of minijobbers
themselves plays a role in weakening the drawbacks.

Chances, Risks and Controversial Evaluations
In public, political and scientific debates, minijobs are evaluated controversially –
be it with respect to their labour market effects, their impact on employees’ social
security gaps or their working conditions. Proponents argue that minijobs play an
essential role in making the German labour market more flexible, in offering job
opportunities for low skilled employees and in building a bridge back into work for
unemployed people (BDA, 2017, p. 22f.). Moreover, they can be a fitting form of
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employment for people not wanting or being able to work many hours and thus
offer job opportunities for people not interested in full-time employment. Also,
minijobbers’ low earnings are often financially compensated by additional income
in the family or household context so that income poverty amongst minijobbers on
a household level is quite rare (Eichhorst et al., 2012).

On the other hand, it is criticised that their special legal role not only leads to a
spread of low-income employment but also to a growing amount of employees
without any legal claims to social insurance (Weinkopf, 2011). With more women
than men working in minijobs, they are also criticised for fostering a gender-specific
segmentation of the labour market (Zimmer, 2010). In addition to that, more than
three out of four minijobbers earn less than 60 % of the median hourly wage (Kali-
na & Weinkopf, 2017), and there is widespread violation of employment rights,
e.g. regarding the minimum wage or payments in case of illness (Stegmaier et al.,
2015; Pusch & Seifert, 2017). Moreover, minijobbers rarely participate in further
educational training and therefore tend to have only little chance for promotion
(Bellmann et al., 2013). Since minijobs are a phenomenon of the service sector –
approximately 86 % of all minijobbers are employed in this sector – and can pri-
marily be found in small and medium enterprises (SME), many of these employ-
ment relationships are not subject to industrial relations institutions (Beckmann,
2019). In combination with the majority of minijobbers working in low-skilled sec-
tors and unskilled routine jobs, minijobs can be described as an example of work in
an unstructured segment of the labour market (Sengenberger, 1987). Due to the
multiple risks of this form of employment, critics judge minijobs prime examples of
low-quality jobs which are a ‘trap’ and a ‘dead end’ for employees (BMFSFJ, 2012;
Bosch & Weinkopf, 2017).

What Makes a Job ‘Good’ or ‘Bad’? The Challenge of Job Quality
Discourses on job quality have risen in importance in the past decade – be it with
respect to political strategies promoting ‘more and better jobs’ (European Commis-
sion, 2008) or scientific works dealing with conceptual approaches (Munoz de
Bustillo et al., 2011a) and empirical studies on job quality (Holman, 2013; Olsen
et al., 2010). Nonetheless, job quality is vague “because it is one of those concepts
used in the social sciences […] which everyone understands yet is very difficult to
define precisely” (Munoz de Bustillo et al., 2011a, p. 450). There is broad agree-
ment, however, that job quality is an employee-centred concept since it focuses on
working conditions and their impact on the well-being of employees (ibid.). Sec-
ond, it is a multidimensional concept because approaches to job quality need to in-
clude many different dimensions of work (Hauff & Kirchner, 2013). Hence, it is
misleading to evaluate ‘good’ or ‘bad’ jobs simply against the ‘objective’ employ-
ment conditions such as working hours or pay. Rather, there is strong evidence
from labour psychology research that intrinsic and social factors in work signifi-
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cantly influence employees’ evaluations of and satisfaction with their jobs
(Herzberg, 1966; Bruggemann et al., 1975). Thus, “measuring more than money”
(Munoz de Bustillo et al., 2011b) seems a reasonable strategy in dealing with job
quality.

At the same time, there is also some dissent regarding different approaches, concep-
tualisations, operationalisations as well as measurements of job quality. These differ-
ences range from the data used (individual vs. aggregate; primary vs. secondary) and
the empirical method (qualitative vs. quantitative; system of indicators vs. index) to
the scope of analysis (limitation to job characteristics vs. inclusion of institutional
context) and the relevant dimensions of job quality (for detailed discussions see
Munoz de Bustillo et al., 2011a; Schäfer et al., 2013; Gundert, 2013; Cooke et al.,
2013; Gallie, 2007). Consequently, as yet there is no scientific consensus of what
makes a job ‘good’ or ‘bad’. This is also due to the fact that there is a long tradition
in job quality research involving economic, psychological, sociological and legal
perspectives (Gundert, 2013).

Above the differences mentioned, the major distinction is between objective and
subjective approaches to job quality, which also influences the operationalisation
and measurement of job quality. Objective approaches concentrate on data on the
‘objective’ employment conditions such as working hours, pay or accident rates.
‘Objective’ in this case means that such approaches focus on information on the
employment relationship instead on the subjective perceptions of employees. Pro-
ponents argue that such approaches are not biased by ‘wrong’ subjective evaluations
of employees (Holman, 2013). From labour psychology research it is known that
employees may euphemise even bad working conditions for reasons of cognitive
dissonance reduction (Bruggemann et al., 1975; Brenke, 2015). Also, work values
may change and adapt to bad workplace situations (Knox et al., 2014). Previous lit-
erature indicates that the relationship between work values and workplace situation
is complex and involves many possible scenarios (for a detailed discussion see Hauff
& Kirchner 2014, p. 29ff.; Bruggemann et al., 1975). Thus, a drawback of subjec-
tive approaches to job quality is that ‘good’ jobs might simply be the result of em-
ployees’ adaption, euphemism or resignation. Moreover, objective approaches may
be helpful since employees tend to have short-term interests and thus may ignore
negative long-term consequences of problematic work situations, e.g. regarding
stress in work (Gallie 2007, p.8). Last but not least, an obvious advantage of such
approaches is that they offer a high level of (international) comparability since
much of the data used is relatively easy to collect and accessible across different
countries, sectors and occupations.

However, objective approaches also provoke serious criticism (Cooke et al., 2013;
Schäfer et al., 2013). First, not all relevant aspects and dimensions of job quality
can be drawn from ‘objective’ information. Many social or intrinsic aspects like the
relationship to colleagues or autonomy at work are subjective in nature (Hauff &
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Kirchner 2013, p. 339). Consequently, objective approaches tend to cover only a
small range of relevant aspects of job quality, while leaving out other important as-
pects which have proven to be significant predictors for employees’ evaluations of
jobs. This is problematic since one major conceptual feature of job quality is its
multidimensionality (Munoz de Bustillo et al., 2011a). Second, objective approach-
es may also be biased because even a concentration on ‘objective’ variables requires
some guidelines which make it possible to distinguish ‘good’ from ‘bad’ jobs
(Schäfer et al., 2013, p. 28f.). Here, the consequence may be that it is the re-
searchers who decide in place of employees what is favourable for the latter. Third,
objective approaches tend to imply that similar working conditions are also per-
ceived similarly by individuals. However, there is evidence from research that often
this is not the case, e.g. regarding job security (Erlinghagen, 2010; Olsen et al.,
2010). Fourth, objective approaches largely ignore different work values of employ-
ees, simply supposing that there is a homogeneity regarding the question of what
individuals expect from work and what ideas of ‘good work’ they have (Hauff &
Kirchner, 2013, p. 340).

In summary, there are positive arguments for choosing a rather subjective approach
to job quality. This especially holds true since many studies show “that the search
for the ‘good job’ is unlikely to find an optimal mix of job components: no one
shoe can fit all“ (Findlay et al., 2013, p. 445). Still, objective and subjective ap-
proaches are complimentary (Munoz de Bustillo et al., 2011a,2011b; Green &
Mostafa, 2012). While subjective indicators need ‘objective’ framing and additional
information on objective working and employment conditions, objective indicators
alone are limited as they do not necessarily represent employees’ perception of jobs
and do not cover all relevant dimensions of job quality. In this study, a subjective
approach to job quality is chosen because the objective working conditions and pre-
carious features of minijobs regarding pay, employment rights, further educational
training and industrial relations are well documented in previous research.

Data, Conceptualisation, Method
This article investigates job quality in German minijobs as it is perceived by the em-
ployees. The analysis is based on a quantitative online survey of 1,004 minijobbers
conducted during a PhD-project in April 2016 across all of Germany (for detailed
information on the research design and empirical findings see Beckmann, 2019).
For the study, employees in all kinds of minijobs were surveyed. This is important
to note as many previous empirical studies concentrated on specific sub-groups of
minijobbers such as women (BMFSFJ, 2012), exclusive minijobbers (Körner et al.,
2013), unemployed people (Dingeldey et al., 2012) or were restricted to specific re-
gions (RWI, 2016) or industries (Voss-Dahm, 2004; Benkhoff & Hermet, 2008).
For the online survey the panel provider respondi AG was used. Their panel is pri-
marily used for market, opinion and social research, involves approximately
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100,000 people in Germany and is representative of the German resident popula-
tion with respect to socio-demographic characteristics. Still, the study is not based
on random sampling as the respondents are part of respondi’s online panel and were
invited to the survey. Since respondi’s information on the employment status of
their participants only allows distinguishing full-time from part-time work, a
screening filter at the beginning of the questionnaire was used. Regarding the sam-
ple of minijobbers in this study, a comparison of descriptive statistics between pop-
ulation and sample (see appendix) shows a high congruence with respect to sex, age
and occupational level1. The panel provider respondi AG is an ISO-certified panel
provider and cooperates with the Leibniz Institute for Social Sciences (gesis) for rea-
sons of quality management (respondi AG online a, b).

Regarding the conceptualisation of perceived job quality in minijobs the aspects dis-
cussed above are considered. In studies taking a rather subjective approach to job
quality, two main ways of operationalising job quality can be differentiated. One
approach is using the global job satisfaction as the only indicator of the perceived
job quality (for such approaches see Hammermann & Stettes, 2013; Clark, 2005).
The basic idea here is to concentrate on the output rather than the input of job
quality, i.e. focussing on the consequences of job quality rather than the evaluation
of specific job characteristics (Munoz de Bustillo et al., 2011a, p. 450f.). The most
obvious advantages of this approach are that the global job satisfaction can be easily
measured, that it is highly comparable since it is a single indicator for job quality
and that there is no need for further conceptual discussions. Moreover, it gives em-
ployees the opportunity to include all possible aspects of work which they subjec-
tively consider to be important (Hammermann & Stettes, 2013; Schäfer et al.,
2013). The major disadvantage though is that concentrating on job satisfaction
alone does not give much information as to different dimensions and aspects of
work. Thus, global job satisfaction is a black box, its interpretation is difficult and it
is hard to actually explain variance in job satisfaction (Munoz de Bustillo et al.,
2011a, p.452). This is especially true since many studies show that there tends to be
little variance in job satisfaction across different gender, age groups, or educational
levels as well as occupations and national economies (ibid.; Brenke, 2015). In con-
trast, many task- and health-related as well as social aspects in work proved to be
substantial influence factors (Olsen et al., 2010; Florack, 2010). Nonetheless, the
global job satisfaction can be useful as an indicator of the overall job evaluation
when it is combined with a multidimensional conceptual framework integrating job
characteristics (Munoz de Bustillo et al., 2011a).

The second approach emphasises the multidimensional character of job quality as
well as the importance of employees’ work values. Here, job quality is opera-

1 The fact that the qualification level of the respondents is higher than it is in the population
mainly results from the high share of missing information in the official data. This is also the
case in other surveys of minijobbers (IAB 2015; RWI 2016).
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tionalised as the relationship between the desired work situation (i.e. work values)
and the experienced work situation (i.e., the fulfilment of the work values in the
current job) in different dimensions of work. Such approaches show parallels to
many job satisfaction studies from labour psychology research, in which the impor-
tance of the comparison between desired and experienced work situations for the
well-being of employees is highlighted (Bruggemann et al., 1975; Wiendick, 1994;
Felfe & Six, 2006).

For the analysis of perceived job quality in minijobs, these considerations are taken
into account. Thus, job quality is operationalised – according to Hauff & Kirchner
(2013) – as a subjective, multidimensional and evaluative-relational construct: sub-
jective because it focusses on the perceptions of employees; multidimensional because
it considers several dimensions and single aspects of work; evaluative since it mea-
sures the evaluation of the current job in comparison to the work values of employ-
ees and relational since different aspects of work may have a different impact on the
overall subjective job evaluation (ibid., p.340f.). Congruent to numerous studies on
job quality, the overall job evaluation is operationalised with the global job satisfac-
tion (ibid.; Olsen et al., 2010).

Previous research regarding relevant dimensions of job quality has produced a wide
variety (for some examples, Fuchs, 2006; Leschke & Watt, 2009; Seifert & Tan-
gian, 2009; Holman, 2013). Thus, there is no consensus regarding the particular
dimensions which constitute job quality. However, since there is a long tradition in
several scientific disciplines dealing with the quality of jobs, there is a pool of di-
mensions which have proven to be relevant both with respect to what individuals
desire in work and their impact on the subjective well-being of employees (for a de-
tailed overview and discussion of various job quality research traditions amongst
different disciplines see Munoz de Bustillo et al., 2011b, p. 29ff.). Reviewing the
existing literature on relevant dimensions of job quality, there are certain ‘core di-
mensions’ of job quality which are the fundament of the analysis of perceived job
quality in minijobs:
(1) The security and development dimension;
(2) The intrinsic dimension;
(3) The social dimension and
(4) The salutogenic dimension.

In the security and development dimension four single aspects of work are considered:
good income; fair wages; job security; good career prospects. The intrinsic dimen-
sion focusses on task-related aspects in work and contains six variables: a job useful
to society; an interesting job; autonomy at work; the variety of tasks; the fit of re-
quirements and skills; the chances for learning. The social dimension concentrates
on the social and interpersonal relationships at the workplace and contains five vari-
ables: the relationship to colleagues; the relationship to supervisors; an equal treat-
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ment of employees; the valuation of one’s work; the chances for participation. Final-
ly, the salutogenic dimension highlights four health-related aspects of work: absence
of physical strains; absence of psychological stress; lack of dangers and risks in work;
chances for work-life balance. All in all, 19 variables in four core dimensions of job
quality are part of the analysis. As discussed above, for each aspect the respondents
were asked to evaluate the importance of the respective aspect (work values) as well as
the extent to which the respective aspect is realised in the minijob (fulfilment).

The analysis of job quality in minijobs involves three steps: the first is a descriptive
analysis both of the work values and the extent of fulfilment in minijobs. In the sec-
ond stage the work values and the fulfilment are analysed in connection to each
other. This step of analysis contains a comparison of means for each aspect investi-
gated as well as an analysis of individual mismatches. These mismatches are based
on mismatch indices which were computed as the difference between work values
and experienced work situation, both measured on a five-point scale. Since the ana-
lysis concentrates on mismatches due to undersupply of work values, all cases of
match and oversupply were coded as zero. Thus, the final mismatch index ranges
from from 0 (match/oversupply) to 4 (maximal mismatch between desired and ex-
perienced work situation), also displaying light (“1”), medium (“2”) and strong
(“3”) mismatches (for this method see Hauff & Kirchner, 2012, 2014). This
method allows not only the analysis of the quantity of individual mismatches be-
tween desired and experienced work situations, but also their quality. The last step
of the analysis is a multiple linear regression, which is computed in order to exam-
ine the relationship between the job evaluation and job satisfaction, the latter being
the dependent variable of the regression model. The linear regression model con-
tains predictors from the group of the socio-demographic and socio-structural char-
acteristics of the respondents, their objective working conditions and the evaluation
of the perceived job quality (based on equally weighted indices for the four dimen-
sions). With respect to socio-demographic and socio-structural characteristics, gen-
der, age, educational and occupational qualification, an official unemployment of
the employees and the socio-structural group (here: retirees) were included in the
analysis in order to check for the characteristics of job-holders – an aspect increas-
ingly debated in job quality research (Holman, 2013; Kalleberg, 2011). Since previ-
ous research has underlined the importance of financial compensation of minijobs
in the household context, the effect of the net monthly household income is also
investigated. Regarding the objective working conditions, two financial measures
(monthly income, hourly wage) are included as predictors for job satisfaction since
previous research has shown that the monthly income and the hourly wage of mini-
jobbers may differ noticeably from one another (IAB, 2015; RWI, 2016). More-
over, the regression model controls for minijobs as side jobs and in private house-
holds, the duration of the current minijob and the type of employment contract.
With respect to working time, the weekly working hours are included into the ana-
lysis as well as night and weekend work since atypical working hours are said to
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have a negative impact on the well-being of employees (Wöhrmann et al., 2019).
Last but not least, the potential effect of the granting of employment rights is exam-
ined since the violation of employment rights has been discussed as a main precari-
ous feature of minijobs (Stegmaier et al., 2015)2.

Findings

Work Values and Their Fulfilment in Minijobs
Regarding the work values of minijobbers, the findings show that most of the 19
single aspects of work are rated as important by employees3. Nevertheless, there is
variance between the evaluation of the importance of these aspects both across and
within the four core dimensions of job quality: ‘Good career prospects’, ‘a job useful
to society’ and the ‘absence of psychological stress in work’ are evaluated least im-
portant, while the ‘valuation of one’s work’, a ‘good work-life balance’ and a ‘good
relationship to colleagues’ are evaluated most important of all work values. Regard-
ing the four core dimensions, employees’ average ascribed importance shows no
difference between the security and development dimension, the intrinsic dimen-
sion and the salutogenic dimension – here, the mean is around 3.9 on a five point
scale. In contrast to that, the social dimension of job quality is reported to be most
important with a mean of 4.2. This can also be observed with respect to the single
aspects: four out of the ‘top five’ work values belong to the social dimension. This
finding is important as previous studies on minijobs have largely ignored social as-
pects of work and thus ignored several aspects which the employees themselves rate
as being most important in their job.

With respect to the experienced work situation – i.e. the fulfilment of the work val-
ues in minijobs –, the findings show a much higher variance than the work values.
On the level of single aspects, ‘good career prospects’, the ‘chances for learning’ and
a ‘job useful to society’ are reported to be the least fulfilled in the minijob. In con-
trast, ‘autonomy at work’, a ‘good relationship to supervisors’ and a ‘good relation-
ship to colleagues’ are evaluated most positively, i.e. as being most fulfilled in the
minijob. Regarding the core dimensions of job quality, the average fulfilments show
noticeable differences across the four dimensions. The highest average level of fulfil-
ment can be found in the social dimension (mean of 3.9), i.e. in the same dimen-
sion which was also ascribed the highest importance. The social dimension is fol-
lowed by the salutogenic (i.e. health-related) (mean of 3.8) and the intrinsic dimen-
sion (3.5), while minijobbers evaluate those aspects from the security and develop-
ment dimension most negatively, i.e. as being the least fulfilled (3.1). Regarding the
experienced work situation of minijobbers, the empirical findings thus show the ne-

2 The model has been checked for multicollinearity. No tolerance value is less than 0.1, the VIF
is not higher than 2.5.

3 Tables showing the relative frequencies for the work values as well as the experienced work situ-
ation can be found in the appendix.
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cessity to differentiate between different dimensions and aspects of work. The find-
ings underline that those aspects which are objectively precarious are also reflected
in a negative subjective perception and evaluation by minijobbers. The results sug-
gest that minijobbers have a good sense of their work situation and the possible
downsides of minijobs – e.g. regarding pay, career prospects or the chances for
learning.

Relationship Between Desired and Experienced Work Situation
The investigation of work values and their fulfilment alone does not give informa-
tion detailed enough to analyse their relationship. In order to approach these as-
pects in connection to each other, a comparison of means for each of the 19 aspects
in the four core dimensions of job quality was executed. The results are shown in
figure 1.
Figure 1. Desired and experienced work situation in minijobs (comparison of means)

Own calculation and visualisation; scales ranging from “1=very unimportant/not fulfilled at
all” to “5=very important/totally fulfilled”

Regarding the security and development dimension, the findings show widespread
mismatches between desired and experienced work situations on an average level.
This is true for all four of the single aspects examined in this dimension. The results
underline that minijobbers evaluate a good income, fair wages and a secure job as
being important features of a job, but good career prospects less so. However, mini-
jobbers tend to be disappointed with regard to these favoured features in work. This
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is also true for good career prospects: although this aspect is rated as below average
importance, the level of fulfilment is even lower. As mentioned above, the subjec-
tive perceptions and evaluations of minijobbers in the security and development di-
mension of job quality go hand in hand with bad working conditions regarding
these aspects.

With respect to the intrinsic dimension, the findings are much more ambivalent.
Here, mismatches only occur in relation to some of the examined aspects. ‘A job
useful to society’ is rated as only being of medium importance, but the average level
of fulfilment is higher than the average rating of importance. This also holds true
for autonomy at work: not only is this aspect rated as being important for minijob-
bers, but the average level of fulfilment is even higher. In contrast to these findings,
also some mismatches in this dimension of job quality can be found. These mis-
matches are not that widespread with respect to an ‘interesting job’, the variety of
tasks and the fit of requirements and skills, but can especially be observed regarding
the chances for learning. These findings are likely to mirror the rare participation of
minijobbers in further educational training and the high share in rather low-skilled
routine jobs. Nevertheless, the intrinsic dimension of job quality in minijobs shows
ambivalent findings. On the one hand, there are some mismatches, which indicate
that minijobs cannot offer all the intrinsic features employees desire, while on the
other hand, these average mismatches are not as widespread as in the security and
development dimension. In spite of widespread low-skill routine jobs, many intrin-
sic aspects of minijobs are not evaluated as badly as one may expect. This under-
lines the argument that job quality is a subjective – and thus relative – construct.

As mentioned above, the social aspects of job quality are not only rated the most im-
portant by minijobbers, but also show a high level of fulfilment. With respect to a
good relationship to colleagues and supervisors, the comparison of the desired and
the experienced work situation of minijobbers shows almost a match on an average
level. Here, the high expectations of employees seem to be fulfilled in their current
minijob. Regarding the equal treatment of employees, only a small average mis-
match can be observed. The same is true for the ‘chances for participation’. This
finding is relevant as minijobbers are only marginally protected by industrial rela-
tions institutions. However, these regulation gaps do obviously not lead to a per-
ceived weakening of participation chances. Despite the many risks of the absence of
collective regulation of labour, the findings show that – at least regarding the sub-
jective perceptions of minijobbers – industrial relations institutions are not a neces-
sary condition for making one’s voice heard.

An even higher average level of match between desired and experienced work situa-
tions can be observed in the salutogenic dimension of job quality. Regarding the ab-
sence of physical strains, of psychological stress and of dangers and risks in work,
the findings show a surprisingly congruent match of desired and experienced work
situations amongst minijobbers – although these three aspects are not rated as the
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most important features of the job. A good work-life balance is rated as one of the
most important features and at the same time shows a high level of fulfilment in
minijobs. Thus, the findings not only underline the importance of minijobs as en-
ablers for a good work-life balance, but also show that for the vast majority of em-
ployees the work in minijobs does not exceed physical or mental limits. With re-
spect to the health-related facets, the empirical findings hardly evidence precarious
features of minijobs.

The empirical findings are supported by a look at the individual mismatch indices4.
They not only confirm widespread mismatches in the security and development di-
mension, but also prove that these mismatches are a lot stronger in quality. For ex-
ample, this is the case regarding the variable ‘good income’: only 47 % of the re-
spondents show a match or oversupply, i.e. their ideas of a good income are fulfilled
in their current minijob. Accordingly, more than half of minijobbers show a mis-
match: 24 % report a light, 17 % a medium, 9 % a strong and 3 % even a maximal
mismatch with respect to this aspect. The same is true for fair wages, a secure job
and good career prospects: when the work values are not fulfilled, the share of
‘strong’ mismatches is rather high. In contrast to that, the share of minijobbers re-
porting a match or oversupply in the three other dimensions of job quality is not
only a lot higher, but mismatches are – in case they occur – of lighter quality. One
example is the social dimension: regarding e.g. a ‘good relationship to supervisors’,
three out of four minijobbers show a match or oversupply. In case of mismatches,
the vast majority are light mismatches. Medium, strong and maximal mismatches
do not play a significant role and only account for 7 % of all respondents. By com-
parison this share is almost 30 % with respect to a good income, 25 % regarding
fair wages and even 33 % in relation to good career prospects.

The analysis of the individual mismatch indices complements the empirical find-
ings discussed above. The findings show that the evaluation of job quality amongst
minijobbers not only differs between different dimensions of work, also resulting in
different amounts of matches and mismatches between their desired and experi-
enced work situation, but that it is also the quality of mismatches which varies be-
tween different aspects and dimensions of work. The ‘problematic’ aspects of the se-
curity and development dimension are also reflected in widespread mismatches on
the individual level. In contrast, mismatches in the other three dimensions – espe-
cially the social and the salutogenic dimension – are cases in which individual ex-
pectations are only slightly unfulfilled. Consequently, widespread matches between
desired and experienced work situations can be found especially in the social and
salutogenic and partly the intrinsic dimension. The findings in the security and de-
velopment dimension also show that minijobbers do not adjust their work values to

4 A table showing the relative frequencies of respondents having a light, medium, strong or max-
imal mismatch as well as a match can be found in the appendix.
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the often precarious status quo (so called adaption), but that these aspects remain of
high importance for their ideas of a ‘good job’.

Global J ob Satisfaction and Predictors
Before analysing the predictors of job satisfaction, a look at the descriptive statistics
shows a high global job satisfaction amongst minijobbers5. Only 1.3 % of the re-
spondents report being very dissatisfied with their job, 6.5 % are rather dissatisfied.
22.6 % of all minijobbers report a medium job satisfaction, while the vast majority
are rather (42.0 %) or very satisfied (27.6 %) with their job. The empirical findings
not only underline a high job satisfaction amongst minijobbers, but also show al-
most no difference from employees in other forms of employment. Data from the
Socio-Economic Panel (SOEP) in Germany indicate that there is almost no differ-
ence in job satisfaction between minijobbers and employees in other forms of em-
ployment – a finding which was also discussed in other studies (Brenke, 2015). The
hypothesis claiming a correlation between employment forms and employees’ job
satisfaction is put into question by these findings. With respect to job satisfaction’s
predictors, a multiple linear regression was computed (for predictors and method,
see above). The findings of the multiple linear regression are shown in table 1.

Regarding the predictors from the group of socio-demographic and socio-structural
characteristics of the employees, the regression model does not show a significant
correlation for most of the independent variables included. This is true for gender
(standardised β of.014), age (.005), the highest graduation (.0) or the occupational
qualification (-.007), as well as the net monthly household income (-.029) and offi-
cial unemployment of minijobbers (-.010). However, there are two exceptions: first,
the social class of minijobbers (self-classification) shows a significant correlation (≤
0.05 level) to the global job satisfaction of minijobbers (standardised β of.085). Sec-
ond, working in a minijob as a retiree also is a significant (≤ 0.05 level) positive pre-
dictor of the global job satisfaction (standardised β of.110). This finding is of rele-
vance as the high number of retirees in minijobs is often criticised as an indicator of
increasing poverty in old age. While the findings say nothing about the socio-eco-
nomic status of retirees in minijobs, they show that retirees in minijobs report a
higher job satisfaction than the reference group.

5 The global job satisfaction was measured on an eleven point scale ranging from 0 to 10. Such a
method is also used by the German Socio-Economic Panel (SOEP). For the analysis, this scale
was condensed to a five point scale with the values 1 (very dissatisfied), 2 (rather dissatisfied), 3
(partly satisfied), 4 (rather satisfied) and 5 (very satisfied).
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Table 1. Multiple Linear Regression of Global Job Satisfaction Amongst Minijobbers

Predictors Standardised β

Gender: female
(Reference: male) .014

Age .005
Graduation: A-Levels
(Reference: no A-Levels) .000

Occupational qualification: medium/high
(Reference: no training qualification) -.007

Net monthly household income -.029
Officially unemployed
(Reference: officially not unemployed) -.010

Social class (self-classification) .085*
Socio-structural group: retirees
(Reference: no retiree) .110*

Minijob as side job
(Reference: exclusive minijob) .054

Minijob in private household
(Reference: commercial) -.022

Duration of current minijob: 1 year +
(Reference: <1 year) .007

Monthly income in minijob .036
Hourly wage in minijob .008
Fixed-term contract
(Reference: permanent contract) -.024

Actual working hours per week -.076
Night work: often/always
(Reference: seldom/never) -.033

Weekend work: often/always
(Reference: seldom/never) -.077*

Granting of paid holiday: yes
(Reference: no/do not know) .059

Granting of continuity of payments in case of illness: yes
(Reference: no/do not know) -.023

Evaluation of job quality: security and development dimension .191***
Evaluation of job quality: intrinsic dimension .139***
Evaluation of job quality: social dimension .267***
Evaluation of job quality: salutogenic dimension .004

Adjusted R2 .301***

Levels of significance: *p ≤ 0.05; **p ≤ 0.01; ***p ≤ 0.001
Own calculation and visualisation; n=742; dependent variable: global job satisfaction on an
11 point scale; age in years; net monthly household income in euros; self-classification of so-
cial class ascending from lower class to upper class; monthly income and hourly wage in
minijob in euros; actual working hours per week in hours; evaluation of job quality based on
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additive and equally weighted indices in respective dimension (1=all aspects of dimension to-
tally unfulfilled to 5=all aspects of dimension totally fulfilled)

Also with respect to the predictors from the group of the ‘objective’ working condi-
tions, the analysis shows that most of the variables do not significantly predict the
job satisfaction of minijobbers. This is true for minijobs as side jobs (standardised β
of.054), minijobs in a private household (-.022) or minijobs which have been ongo-
ing for longer than one year (.007). These findings also apply to the monthly in-
come in minijobs (.036) and the hourly wage (.008). Also, a fixed-term contract
(-.024) is not significantly related to the job satisfaction of minijobbers. Regarding
the actual working hours per week (-.076), the analysis indicates a negative but sta-
tistically insignificant correlation. The same is true for night work (-.033). In con-
trast to that, the multiple linear regression reveals weekend work as a significant
predictor for minijobbers’ job satisfaction (-.077). Employees who report often or
always working at weekends show a lower job satisfaction than employees who only
seldom or even never work at weekends. This correlation cannot be verified with
respect to the granting of employment rights. As problematic as violations of em-
ployment rights are, they are not significant predictors for the job satisfaction of
employees in minijobs. All in all, the vast majority of variables from the group of
the ‘objective’ working conditions are not significant predictors of the overall job
evaluation of minijobbers.

This finding is complemented by a look to the empirical findings regarding the re-
lationship between the perceived job quality and employees’ job satisfaction. For
this, additive and equally weighted indices of the four core dimensions were used.
The regression model shows that three out of four core dimensions are significant
predictors of minijobbers’ job satisfaction. The only exception is the evaluation of
job quality in the salutogenic dimension, where a correlation is almost non-existent
(.004). On the contrary, the other three dimensions of job quality are the strongest
and most significant predictors of all 23 independent variables of the regression
model. The strongest predictor of the global job satisfaction of minijobbers is the
evaluation of job quality in the social dimension (.267). This finding underlines the
outstanding importance of social aspects in work for the subjective evaluation of
work situations by employees: as seen above, not only are the social aspects rated
most important and most fulfilled by minijobbers, but it is also this dimension of
work where the strongest correlation to their overall job evaluation can be observed.
The second strongest predictor is the evaluation of job quality in the security and
development dimension (.191), followed by the intrinsic dimension (.139). All
three job quality predictors are significant on a 0.001 level.

All in all, the empirical findings show that neither minijobbers’ socio-demographic
and socio-structural characteristics nor their objective working conditions are sig-
nificant predictors of their job satisfaction – here, a few exceptions prove the gener-
al rule. Rather, the perceived job quality in minijobs is the strongest and most sig-
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nificant predictor of the overall job-evaluation. The findings underline the impor-
tance of subjective perceptions and evaluations for employees’ job satisfaction. This
is also evident when taking into account the adjusted R2 of the regression model. In
models only including the socio-demographic characteristics of the minijobbers, the
adjusted R2 is.037, while it slightly increases up to.080 when the ‘objective’ working
conditions are integrated. Still, both models are unsuitable for actually explaining
variance in minijobbers’ job satisfaction. In contrast to that, the inclusion of the
evaluation of job quality leads to an increase of the adjusted R2 to.301, which
means that 30 % of the variance of minijobbers’ global job satisfaction can be ex-
plained with this model.

Discussion
This article examined the perceived job quality in German minijobs and especially
concentrated on the relationship between employees’ work values and their experi-
enced work situation. The main results support the need for multidimensional ap-
proaches to job quality (Hauff & Kirchner, 2013, 2014; Findlay et al., 2013). Us-
ing the example of a flexible form of employment on the German labour market, it
can be seen that approaches to job quality which focus exclusively on ‘objective’
working and employment conditions are likely to produce blind spots. As previous
research has already suggested, job quality can be understood as a jigsaw puzzle with
many different pieces (Munoz de Bustillo et al., 2011a, 2011b). The study under-
lines the complexity of job quality’s multidimensional character because there does
not need to be a causal, linear relationship between different dimensions of work in
a particular job. There are without a doubt many critical aspects of work in mini-
jobs, i.a. very low wages, widespread violations of employment rights, little chances
for promotion as well as marginal social security for employees. These risks and
problems need scientific discussion as well as political action. They also require an-
swers from the bargaining partners who too often do not play any role in the regu-
lation of labour in these segments of the labour market.

However, such problematic aspects do not naturally lead to subjective dissatisfac-
tion or frustration of employees (for discourses on different ways of coping with
precarious jobs see Gefken et al., 2015; Rademacher & Lobato, 2008). The reason
for this is that minijobs are not only a fitting form of employment for many em-
ployees (Eichhorst et al., 2012), but obviously fulfil many aspects of a job which
employees consider as important in working life. Hence, this study supports the lit-
erature which suggests including subjective perceptions and evaluations in the ana-
lysis of job quality (Kalleberg, 2011; Holzer et al., 2011). Not all employees share
the same ideas of a ‘good’ job; instead, work values as well as the evaluation of the
experienced work situation may vary between different individuals (Kalleberg,
2007; Findlay et al., 2013).
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Moreover, the analysis indicates that many authors hastily diagnose a low job quali-
ty in minijobs. This is not only due to rather narrow perspectives which leave out
important dimensions of work, but also due to work in standard employment rela-
tionships (SER) as the benchmark for ‘good work’. However, in times of work and
employment becoming more flexible both structurally as well as qualitatively, a re-
duction of ‘good work’ to SER seems out-of-date. Instead, multidimensional and
subjective approaches to work in flexible forms of employment offer productive in-
struments for job quality research, enabling both the analysis of various dimensions
of work and the question how employees judge their work. Regarding the many de-
bates on minijobs, the findings suggest the need for a nuanced critique of this form
of employment which has to differentiate between the institutional regulation, the
objective working conditions and employees’ subjective perception. The findings
also raise the question how objective working conditions and the subjective percep-
tion of jobs are correlated. Minijobs are without a doubt low-quality jobs regarding
objective indicators, but subjectively seem to offer positive intrinsic, social and
health-related job features. It will be a challenge for future research to analyse how,
why and to which extent bad objective working conditions may be outweighed by
employees’ positive perceptions of jobs.

With respect to future research on minijobs in particular and flexible forms of em-
ployment in general, the inclusion of personality traits into the examination of job
quality and job satisfaction may prove productive (Fietze, 2011; Neuberger, 1985).
Regarding research on job quality in flexible forms of employment, the study offers
a conceptualisation of job quality which may also be used for examining the quality
of work in other forms of employment. This might be helpful insofar as the pre-
sented study was limited to a specific and in many ways special form of employ-
ment and thus needs further contextualisation and validation.

This study solely focussed on minijobs and thus lacks a reference group of employ-
ees working in other forms of employment. It is important to note that the present-
ed analysis is explorative and needs further validation by future research. This study
is the first to actually take a deeper look into the relationship between work values,
experienced work situation and job satisfaction of employees in minijobs and is of
relevance for the debates on job quality and precarious working conditions in this
form of employment. With respect to job quality research in general, the findings
give first insights into the relationship between objective working conditions and
their subjective perception in flexible forms of employment. However, since a refer-
ence group is lacking, more research is needed in this field in order to control
whether the study’s findings are verified in analyses comparing employees in differ-
ent forms of employment. Through this, it will also be possible to evaluate if and to
which extent minijobbers are a special group regarding work values and experienced
work situations.
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Moreover, further job quality research may also benefit from qualitative approaches
which may explore other important aspects and dimensions of work which are im-
portant for employees’ ideas of a good job. Although this study has taken a multidi-
mensional approach, the conceptualisation of perceived job quality and its dimen-
sions are not set in stone and require continuous complement (Solow & Wanner,
2010).

With respect to the many debates on the socio-economic risks of minijobs – espe-
cially social security gaps – the findings of the study may add a new perspective to
the academic and political discussion. Previous research has shown that minijobs –
contrary to the political intention of their reform in 2003 – rarely build a bridge
into better paid and secure work (Böhnke et al., 2015; Brülle, 2013; Berge et al.,
2016). This is problematic because the German Welfare State and its institutions
are highly SER-centred and require continuous full-time employment participation
for full social insurance claims (Offe, 2019). However, previous research also sug-
gests that many minijobbers do not aim for changing their job situation (RWI,
2016; Körner et al., 2013). This paradox is often explained by family and house-
hold contexts and institutional factors, such as misleading incentives in fiscal and
social security law (for examples see Bosch & Weinkopf 2017; BMFSFJ 2012). The
findings of this study may be of relevance for these discourses as they show that
minijobbers evaluate many aspects of their job positively and that the vast majority
are satisfied with their job. The blind spot of previous research is that the job situa-
tion and its subjective perception have not yet been taken into account as a possible
pull factor of minijobs. It seems reasonable that a job situation which is perceived as
satisfying may reduce the willingness to change the minijob for (regular) part-time
or full-time employment relationships – especially with institutional and private
factors as additional multipliers. Hence, any political reform needs to consider that
it is a complex link between the institutional setting, minijobbers life phases, their
household contexts and the subjective perception of their job which frames individ-
ual job-related intentions and preferences.

In general, the analysis of perceived job quality in German minijobs suggests that a
greater inclusion of subjective approaches in labour research can produce additional
value, be it with respect to research on ‘good work’ or current changes of labour.
One example is the ongoing discourse on the digitalisation of work, in which to
date the subjective perceptions of employees are also only marginally included into
labour research. With respect to the manifold changes of work, approaches combin-
ing the analysis of institutional frameworks of labour, ‘objective’ employment con-
ditions and employees’ subjective perceptions seem promising.

Conclusion
This article examined the perceived job quality in minijobs, a special form of part-
time employment on the German labour market. As shown, previous research has
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mainly focused on the institutional regulation, the labour market effects and the
‘objective’ – and often precarious – working and employment conditions in mini-
jobs (Bosch & Weinkopf, 2017; Bäcker & Neuffer, 2012; Klenner & Schmidt
2012). However, hardly anything is known about minijobbers’ perception and eval-
uation of their work situation. Thus, the article concentrated on the question how
minijobbers evaluate their job quality and which predictors are of importance for
the overall job evaluation.

Based on a conceptual approach operationalising job quality as a subjective, multi-
dimensional, evaluative and relational construct, the empirical analysis focused on
the relationship between desired and experienced work situations as well as employ-
ees’ global job satisfaction. Regarding the perceived job quality in minijobs, the
study underlines that a differentiated analysis of different dimensions of work is
necessary. The most negative evaluation of job quality in minijobs can be observed
in the ‘security and development dimension’. Here, mismatches between desired
and experienced work situations are not only widespread but of strong quality. The
majority of minijobbers reports that their ideas of ‘good work’ regarding pay, job
security and career prospects are not fulfilled in their current employment relation-
ship. The findings show that several aspects of work in minijobs which are also
known to be ‘objectively’ precarious are perceived negatively by employees. The re-
sults underline that minijobbers do know of the objective insecurities that this form
of employment produces, especially with respect to low wages, comparatively low
job security and career prospects. At the same time, many of the intrinsic and espe-
cially social and health-related aspects in work are evaluated much more positively.
Despite the bad objective working conditions, minijobs are evaluated as jobs which
offer autonomy in work, a good working atmosphere with good relationships to
colleagues and supervisors, chances for participation and an equal treatment of all
employees. In addition, the employees value the good work-life balance minijobs
provide and judge the work in minijobs as not exceeding physical or mental limits.

Consequently, the findings also show that the vast majority of minijobbers are satis-
fied with their job. The multiple linear regression analysis of the overall job evalua-
tion shows most of employees’ socio-demographic and socio-structural characteris-
tics as well as their objective working conditions are not significant predictors of
their job satisfaction. Instead, the evaluation of job quality in the security and de-
velopment-, the intrinsic and the social dimension show significant correlations to
minijobbers’ satisfaction with the job. Hence, the analysis indicates that minijobs
may be poorly paid, offer little career prospects and produce social security gaps but
at the same time can be evaluated positively regarding intrinsic, social or health-re-
lated aspects. These findings may seem paradox, but they underline the necessity
for both multidimensional and subjective approaches to job quality as objective
working conditions and employees’ perceptions may differ from one another.
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Appendix
A1. Comparison of Socio-Demographic Characteristics Between Population and Sample (Rel-
ative Frequencies, 2016)

 Population Sample

Sex   
Male 39.7 37.7
Female 60.3 62.3

Age groups   
>20 7.9 7.9
20 – >30 19.0 18.8
30 – >40 14.5 13.4
40 ->50 18.4 18.4
50 ->60 19.2 19.7
60+ 21.0 21.7

Occupational level   
Low: no training qualification 19.2 17.8
Medium: training qualification 48.4 59.8
High: university degree 6.4 22.4
Occupational level unknown 26.0 ///

Own calculation and visualisation; data for population taken from statistics of the Federal
Employment Office

A2. Work Values of Minijobbers (Relative Frequencies)

 Not im-
portant at
all

Rather
unimpor-
tant

Neither
nor

Rather
important

Very impor-
tant

Good income 2.0 4.3 16.8 40.9 36.0
Fair wages 1.9 3.1 13.3 40.9 40.7
A secure job 1.9 3.8 12.6 33.6 48.1
Good career prospects 9.2 19.5 31.6 26.1 13.6
Job useful to society 4.5 14.2 39.4 29.2 12.7
Interesting job 1.6 3.5 16.4 42.9 35.6
Autonomy 1.6 4.2 15.7 41.2 37.4
Variety of tasks 2.1 4.2 23.9 42.3 27.5
Fit of requirements and skills 2.2 4.9 17.6 42.8 32.5
Chances for learning 2.5 6.1 20.6 41.0 29.8
Good relationship to colleagues 2.7 2.6 10.7 35.6 48.4
Good relationship to supervisors 1.9 2.3 10.8 41.5 43.5
Equal treatment of employees 1.9 2.9 12.3 37.6 45.3
Valuation of one’s work 1.1 1.9 9.5 36.0 51.5
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 Not im-
portant at
all

Rather
unimpor-
tant

Neither
nor

Rather
important

Very impor-
tant

Chances for participation 1.8 5.2 21.3 40.6 31.1

Absence of physical strains 2.4 10.2 27.6 30.8 28.9
Absence of psychological stress 2.9 11.3 29.6 30.4 25.7
Lack of dangers and risks 2.5 9.0 26.3 33.8 28.4
Work-life balance 1.4 3.0 12.1 34.0 49.6

Own calculation and visualisation; n=996–1.003

A3. Fulfilment of Work Values in Current Minijob (Relative Frequencies)

 Not ful-
filled at
all

Rather
unful-
filled

Neither
nor

Rather
fulfilled

Totally ful-
filled

Good income 6.5 19.9 30.8 27.1 15.7
Fair wages 6.4 16.3 25.6 34.0 17.6
A secure job 4.8 10.0 21.2 35.6 28.4
Good career prospects 30.0 37.6 19.8 7.7 4.9
Job useful to society 9.1 17.2 31.4 23.2 19.1
Interesting job 5.1 12.2 24.2 33.2 25.3
Autonomy 1.2 4.0 16.8 30.9 47.1
Variety of tasks 5.9 15.8 29.0 29.3 20.1
Fit of requirements and skills 8.3 13.4 24.0 29.8 24.4
Chances for learning 8.3 20.6 28.9 25.5 16.7
Good relationship to colleagues 2.1 4.3 15.3 34.9 43.4
Good relationship to supervisors 1.6 4.8 15.8 33.9 44.0
Equal treatment of employees 2.6 8.6 21.3 34.1 33.4
Valuation of one’s work 2.5 9.0 22.2 32.8 33.5
Chances for participation 3.9 10.5 24.7 33.6 27.3
Absence of physical strains 4.4 14.7 24.8 26.4 29.8
Absence of psychological stress 3.8 13.2 22.9 33.1 27.1
Lack of dangers and risks 3.9 11.3 23.1 29.2 32.6
Work-life balance 1.6 4.8 17.6 31.4 44.6

Own calculation and visualisation; n=894–991
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A4. Matches and Mismatches Between Desired and Experiences Work Situation Amongst
Minijobbers (Relative Frequencies)

 Maximal
mismatch

Strong
mismatch

Medium
mismatch

Light mis-
match

Match/
oversupply

Good income 3.1 8.6 17.4 24.2 46.6
Fair wages 3.5 8.5 13.8 26.7 47.6
A secure job 2.4 5.8 11.4 25.1 55.3
Good career prospects 4.7 9.4 19.5 25.7 40.7
Job useful to society 0.4 2.7 8.9 18.4 69.5
Interesting job 1.8 5.8 10.8 23.0 58.6
Autonomy 0.1 1.6 4.1 15.3 78.9
Variety of tasks 1.5 5.1 11.9 23.5 58.0
Fit of requirements and skills 3.3 5.8 11.4 19.3 60.2
Chances for learning 2.1 7.7 14.9 23.4 51.9
Good relationship to colleagues 1.0 1.5 5.4 18.7 73.5
Good relationship to supervisors 0.3 1.9 5.5 17.6 74.7
Equal treatment of employees 1.3 4.2 9.3 21.0 64.2
Valuation of one’s work 1.7 5.7 11.1 22.4 59.1
Chances for participation 1.1 3.5 10.2 19.8 65.3
Absence of physical strains 1.4 2.6 8.9 17.8 69.3
Absence of psychological stress 1.0 3.5 8.0 17.3 70.2
Lack of dangers and risks 1.5 3.0 7.1 16.6 71.7
Work-life balance 0.8 2.1 7.4 19.7 69.9

Own calculation and visualisation; n=891–989; Mismatches computed as: work values mi-
nus experienced work situation; all items measured on a five-point-scale; cases of oversup-
ply recoded as ‘match’; range of final mismatch index: 4 (maximal mismatch), 3 (strong mis-
match), 2 (medium mismatch), 1 (light mismatch), 0 (match/oversupply)
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